Houston County Commissioners Meeting

August 6, 2013
Perry, Georgia
The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday, August 6, 2013 at the Houston County Courthouse in Perry, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners Walker, Thomson, McMichael and Robinson present. Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Director of Personnel Ken Carter, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Director of Purchasing Mark Baker, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Flint Energies Senior Vice-President Jimmy Autry, Houston County Tax Assessor Representative Amanda Clark, Centerville Mayor John Harley, Walton & Becky Wood and County Attorney Tom Hall.  
Commissioner McMichael led the audience in the Invocation.
Greg Davis, retired Air Force Senior Master Sergeant, led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed his 25 year military career.  He joined the Air Force in 1971, served in assignments in the Far East and Middle East, and ended his career here at Robins Air Force Base in the 5th Mob.  He stated that ours is the greatest country in the world.  Mr. Davis retired 16 years ago and has been very active in the local community since.  He is heavily involved with the local chapter of the AARP, the Perry Chamber of Commerce, and various other activities in Houston County.  He was very complimentary of the local community’s hospitality to Robins’ service members and called Houston County a great place to live.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of July 16 and July 29, 2013.  
Special Exception Application #1729 for a home occupation Cloth Diaper Service business was tabled by the Board of Commissioners at the July 2nd meeting and sent back to Zoning & Appeals.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant, Ms. Tiffany Downs, has since withdrawn her application.  No further action is therefore necessary.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1733 submitted by Fran Spears.  The property is located at 136 Wessex Drive, Bonaire, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 43 of the 11th Land District of Houston County, Lot 18, Block “A”, Section 2 of Windsor Heights Subdivision, consisting of 0.45 acres. Existing use is residential, R-1 zoning. Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation Lawn Service Business with no change in zoning. The Zoning and Appeals Board recommends unanimous approval of Application #1733 subject to no signage, no storage of equipment and no business conducted at the home.  

Mr. Andrews stated that the applicant would be operating a lawn care business with a home office only.  The applicant is currently seeking a commercial location to store her equipment.  
Chairman Stalnaker made a blanket statement for the benefit of all applicants for Special Exceptions for home occupations that even if the Board of Commissioners approves an application, neighborhood covenants may still impose certain restrictions upon or against home occupation businesses.  The Board of Commissioners does not enforce these covenants.
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Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1733.
Applicant Fran Spears spoke in favor of the application.  Mr. Walker asked if she understood the stipulations that would apply if the application was approved.  The applicant stated that she did. 

There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1733 subject to no signage, no storage of equipment and no business conducted at the home.  

Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1734 submitted by Mark Bennett.  The property is located at 104 Bunkers Trail, Warner Robins, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 50 of the 11th Land District of Houston County, Lot 46 of The Bunkers at Statham’s Landing Subdivision, consisting of 0.47 acres. Existing use is residential, PUD zoning. Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation Lawn Service Business with no change in zoning.  The Zoning and Appeals Board recommends unanimous approval of Application #1734 subject to no signage, no storage of equipment at the house, and no business conducted at the home.
Mr. Andrews stated that the applicant would be operating a lawn care business with a home office only. Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant would be storing his equipment at the Bonaire Mini Storage and not at the house.  Mr. Andrews also mentioned a letter of opposition that had been received from the Statham’s Landing Home Owner’s Association.

Mr. McMichael asked Mr. Andrews if there were other licensed businesses operating within Statham’s Landing subdivision.  Mr. Andrews stated that there were several approved but that he was not sure if the actual licenses were obtained.

Chairman Stalnaker asked if there would be any additional traffic to the neighborhood.  Mr. Andrews replied no since it would basically be just a home office only.   
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1734.

Applicant, Mark Bennett spoke in favor of the application.  He explained that he was a full-time project engineer for an aerospace company in Dublin and wanted to operate the lawn care business as a part-time weekend job.

Chairman Stalnaker asked Mr. Bennett if his house was currently for sale.  Mr. Bennett replied that it was, but he understood he would have to reapply for a home occupation if he moved.  

Mr. Walker confirmed that the applicant understood the attached stipulations.

Chairman Stalnaker commented that a physical address is a requirement for a business license and that is the main reason Mr. Bennett applied for the special exception.

Mr. McMichael asked if there would be any visual indication of a lawn care business being run at this residence.  Mr. Bennett replied that there would not be.
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Mrs. Bennett spoke in favor of her husband’s application.

Mr. Don Parrot, 206 Forest Mill Drive, Warner Robins, spoke against the application.  Mr. Parrot is the President of the Statham’s Landing Homeowner’s Association and spoke about the protective covenants that would preclude Mr. Bennett from operating any type of business from his home.
Mr. Walker remarked that although the neighbor’s objections carried a lot of weight, the applicant had met all of the requirements necessary for a home occupation.

Chairman Stalnaker pointed out that a special exception for a home occupation does not constitute a change in zoning.  If the application was approved and the applicant subsequently violated any part of the Section 95 requirements the special exception could be revoked.

Mr. Philip Davis, 118 Fairways Drive, Warner Robins, concurred with Mr. Parrott and the Homeowner’s Association objections to this home occupation.
Mr. Thomson inquired about where the applicant would clean his equipment after use.  Mr. Bennett replied that there were a number of commercial car washes where he could clean the equipment.
There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1734 for a Home Occupation Lawn Service Business subject to no signage, no storage of equipment and no business conducted at the home. 
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to appoint Mr. G.L. Crocker to another term on the Adjustments & Appeals Board.  Mr. Crocker’s term will expire on July 7, 2016.
Mr. Walker presented an Abandonment of Easement request from Mr. Francisco Lopez.  The drainage and utility easement is located on the west side of Lot 2, Block B of Shangri-La West Subdivision (103 Elaine Drive).  
Mr. McMichael inquired as to whether the easement had been abandoned on the adjoining lots.  Mr. Andrews replied no.  The easements were put in place when the subdivision was originally developed years ago but were never needed.

Chairman Stalnaker asked Mr. Andrews if Mr. Lopez understood the next steps required of him if this abandonment was approved.  Mr. Andrews stated that Mr. Lopez was aware and then asked that part of the motion be that the approval of this abandonment would not imply approval of any non-conforming structures currently encroaching on the required ten foot setback.  Mr. Lopez will have to apply next to Planning & Zoning for a variance to receive approval of the structure in question.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve the abandonment of the drainage and utility easement on the west side of Lot 2, Block B of Shangri-La West Subdivision (103 Elaine Drive) per a request made by Mr. Francisco Lopez.  This abandonment does not imply approval of any existing, non-conforming structures encroaching on the required ten foot setback.
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Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign the Statewide Electronic Secondary Metals Recycler Database Agreement between the County, the Sheriff and the Georgia Sheriffs’ Association.
Chairman Stalnaker remarked that this was yet another unfunded State-mandate forced upon local governments.  However, he did feel that the new metal theft reform bill was paying some dividends toward reducing theft.
Mr. Walker remarked that he supports any effort toward the recycling of scrap materials and that he also felt the law was somewhat effective in reducing this type of criminal activity.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve the low bids for the Water Department supplies for the period of August 6, 2013 to February 5, 2014.  Six vendors responded, and the award is made on a per group basis.  The award amounts listed below is an approximation of the coming six month requirements, and will be ordered on an “as needed” basis only.  Bidder awards are broken down as follows:



Vendor






Award Amount

Ferguson (FEI-GA) Waterworks – Macon, GA


$ 80,677.51

Dublin Winnelson Co. – Dublin, GA




$ 46,831.55

H.D. Supply – Byron, GA


   


$ 27,952.78

Macon Supply – Macon, GA





$ 21,268.50

Consolidated Pipe & Supply Co. – Macon, GA


$      - 0 –

Vellano Brothers – McDonough, GA




$      - 0 – 







       TOTAL    
$176,730.34

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve payment of the bills totaling $ 2,833,985.37.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.
Ms. Dee Allison, 230 Langston Road, Warner Robins, spoke of several complaints against her neighbor, Mr. Michael Reece of 250 Lake Joy Road.  Ms. Allison stated that Mr. Reece is building a house at 252 Lake Joy Road and she complained about the construction noise, a dumpster located on the property, gun fire from the property and a helicopter that Mr. Reece has recently begun flying from the property.  She indicated that he had been flying the helicopter since around July 1st and she is worried about the noise spooking her animals and the possibility of a crash in the neighborhood.

Mr. Michael Reece, 250 Lake Joy Road, Warner Robins, addressed Ms. Allison’s concerns.  The dumpster had previously been picked up on a commercial route, but has been changed to a residential route so that it is not picked up before 7:00 a.m.  The gun fire is something that happens only occasionally and he has built a dirt berm to protect any projectiles from exiting his property when he or his son shoot.  The Sheriff’s Department has been out to the property and has found no violation.
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Mr. Reece stated that he has been constructing his house on the 252 Lake Joy Road lot for around two years and is paying cash as he goes so it is taking longer than might be normal.  He also related that he has been a licensed helicopter pilot for 30 years and even flies some with the State Patrol.  He stated that his helicopter is a simple two-seater that generates less than 60 decibels of noise when in operation.  He maintains a log of his flights and has flown only seven times from the home since July 1st and he does not fly at night.  He also stated that he has closed his Cherokee Grading business a year ago and has sold off all of the heavy equipment.  He has retained only a few small pieces of equipment to use on his 26 acre property.
Chairman Stalnaker informed Ms. Allison and Mr. Reece that the County would look into each complaint and get back with both parties shortly.

Chairman Stalnaker asked Purchasing Agent Mark Baker for an update on the Nola Brantley Library renovation project.  Mr. Baker stated that the contractor expects to finish the construction by the end of September.  They are currently doing cabinet work, tile, sheetrock, painting, grading and some concrete work.  There will be a meeting and walk through of the site tomorrow.  Chairman Stalnaker remarked that himself, Mr. Dunbar and Commissioner Thomson had visited the site yesterday and the progress is remarkable.  He also remarked that the Perry branch library renovations would be next.

Chairman Stalnaker asked Chief Williams for an update on a recent structure fire in Oxton Plantation.  Chief Williams stated that the structure fire at 217 Ellicott Drive resulted in a total loss and that they had concluded arson was the cause.  There is a suspect in custody.

Chief Williams also extended an invite to the Board to attend the upcoming Houston County Fire Department Family Day on Saturday, August 10th from 12:00 noon to 5:00 p.m. at Station #2 at 220 Church Street in Bonaire.

Chairman Stalnaker asked Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar for an update on various County road projects.  Mr. Dunbar related that all five of the roads that had recently washed out were open to traffic as of last Friday.  The worst of the five, Barrett Road and East Flournoy Road, were not yet paved but were open.  Houston County crews will repave them shortly.  The Feagin Mill Road project had started strong, but is experiencing some delay until AT&T relocates their utilities.  Moody Road, from Woodard to Hwy. 127, is progressing nicely and should be completed on schedule.  The Hwy. 41 widening project is also progressing with Georgia Power endeavoring to relocate their transmission lines.  The Gunn Road widening project design is underway with an assist from the City of Centerville.  Carl Vinson Parkway, from North Elberta to Dunbar Road, is also in the design phase with a planned 3-lane curb and gutter improvement.  Chairman Stalnaker pointed out that the Gunn Road and Carl Vinson Parkway projects were only possible due to the savings realized on other 2001 and 2006 SPLOST projects.
Chairman Stalnaker recognized Jimmy Autry, Senior Vice-President for Flint Energies, and commended him on his involvement with the Warner Robins Little League.  Also, for the benefit of the public, Mr. Autry explained the irregular Right-of-Way mowing cuts that have been made recently along Hwy. 96.  He explained that they are intended for the power line runs to a new sub-station coming on line in September.

Centerville Mayor John Harley reminded everyone of the City of Warner Robins planned fireworks display after the completion of Friday’s Little League game.

There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.
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Mr. McMichael commended Landfill Superintendent Terry Dietsch on his recent election as President to the Georgia Chapter of the Solid Waste Association of North America (SWANA).

Mr. Thomson remarked that the County is blessed to have Robbie Dunbar and his staff taking care of our roads.

Ms. Robinson thanked Mr. Dunbar and his staff as well.

Mr. Walker thanked the Chairman for his leadership and the employees for their hard work.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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